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TRUST BOARD 
2nd December 2021 

MODERN HEALTHCARE COMMITTEE  
MICROSOFT TEAMS MEETING MINUTES 

23RD SEPTEMBER 2021 

PRESENT: Andy Field Chairman 
David Fluck Medical Director 
Simon Marshall Director of Finance and Information 
Tom Smerdon Director of Strategy and Sustainability 
James Thomas 1) Chief Operating Officer 
Meyrick Vevers Non-Executive Director (Committee Chair) 

IN ATTENDANCE: Paul Doyle Director of Operational Finance 
Sal Maughan Associate Director of Corporate Affairs 

and Governance 
Louise McKenzie Director of Workforce Transformation 
Suzanne Rankin Chief Executive 
Julian Ruse Associate Director of Performance 

(agenda item 4) 

APOLOGIES: Chris Kane Non-Executive Director 
Marcine Waterman Non-Executive Director 

SECRETARY: Elaine Harrington Divisional  Accountant 

1. Introductions and Apologies for Absence

Apologies for absence were as noted above. Meyrick Vevers welcomed everyone to the 
meeting and stated that with Andy Field being the delegated Non-Executive Director, 
the meeting was quorate.  

2. Minutes of meetings

The minutes of the meeting held on 22nd July 2021 were reviewed and, subject to some 
changes to section 4.0 requested by the Chief Operating Officer, were agreed. 

3. Matters Arising – Actions List

With regard to item 1, additional costs of the PAU. Meyrick Vevers acknowledged that 
the build cost per square foot per bed was good by NHS standards, however he would 
like to see further information about the ME costs. The Medical Director asked whether 
the increased specification could be highlighted, as this included extra ventilation, and it 
would be helpful for further builds in determining whether the extra spend is worth it in 
terms of ventilation and infection control. The Director of Finance and Information 
offered to provide a full breakdown and compare with previous projects.  

Regarding item 4, BAF Risks, the Director of Finance and Information and Meyrick 
Vevers agreed that this discussion would be taken off line with Marcine Waterman. 

SM 
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There were no other matters arising. 

4. Operational Performance

The Chief Operating Officer introduced the new Trust Performance Report which is 
based on NHSI Board Performance Reports, using their framework and methodology, 
noting that the report is now more robust and transparent. He then introduced the 
Associate Director of Performance and requested that he be included in future meetings 
as author of the new report. Meyrick Vevers noted that all the extra narrative was 
enormously helpful, and confirmed with the Chief Operating Officer that the body of the 
document is the same as other hospitals use.  

The Chief Operating Officer directed the Committee to the front of the report where 
there is a new area to focus on activity. He linked activity to ERF financial incentive 
pressure, so the Trust needed to aim to get to 110% of pre-COVID-19 activity levels. 
The report shows that although activity had been increasing, the summer months had 
proved to be challenging for elective activity for a number of reasons, including a 
significant amount of annual leave. The Chief Operating Officer noted the report 
included actions the Trust are taking about supporting activity restoration and increase. 

In relation to recovery metrics (page 13), this has been kept in its current format as this 
is the framework used by the ICS. This details our outcomes; number of patients in 
certain categories, number of patients waiting over a certain time period etc. There have 
been good reductions in July and this had been held for August; priority patients (P2) 
waiting over 4 weeks has continued to reduce and we have held very good positions in 
over 90, over 78 and over 52 weeks - we are the best in Surrey Heartlands for these 
metrics. So although activity has been challenged in August, where the activity has 
been focussed has been good in targeting longest waiting patients. 

Andy Field commented that the report was comprehensive and good but would take 
some time to get used to it and suggested the Executive Summary can be reduced in 
size. Andy Field then directed the meeting to page 2 of the Executive Summary and 
questioned the impact of the loss of laminar flow in one of the theatres. The Chief 
Operating Officer explained that laminar flow is the standard for Orthopaedics; it is a 
higher level of air flow. The air handling system had been damaged in the fire in the 
theatre next door (set up in twins), so although the theatre can be used it cannot be for 
Orthopaedic cases. 

In Urgent Care (page 17), the information has been split into admitted and non-
admitted. The Trust recorded ED NHSI performance at 81.4% or 71.9%. The Trust 
performance regionally was 7th out of 28, and nationally 26th out of 112. The Trust is 
currently tracking more than 4% higher than the national average, however we are 
challenged in Urgent Care as is the rest of the country. It was noted that the number of 
attendances for May and June were really high for the time of year and had increased 
admissions.  

Meyrick Vevers asked about the impact of the PAU/CAU being open. The Chief 
Operating Officer explained that the CAU went live on 26th August 2021 and it has 
allowed us to take referrals from specialities and GP’s. The Medical Director 
commented that the CAU is fantastic, although it’s not completely finished yet. On the 
Ambulatory floor, the UTC has not moved yet and it will be fantastic when they all 
together. There is a lot of work to do in manhandling the physiology of the department 
and this will give us the opportunity to further look at A&E. A new divisional nurse from 
Luton has joined with lots of experience and Luton is held up as one of the prestige 



A&E departments. She has already been enormously helpful, and has already identified 
some duplication in some of the pathways.  

The Director of Strategy and Sustainability noted that there is still a lot of work to be 
done in getting the UTC and the SAUV into the Ambulatory floor which we hope to be 
have completed during October. The real work is to turn the additional inert capacity to 
become useful capacity which is adding value into the pathway. The system teams, 
Social Care and District teams have been impressive in pulling together and forming a 
Home First Service, a community facing service which works out the CAU. The team is 
working really well with NICS and there is now a meeting on a weekly basis to come up 
with joint plans for patients. Meyrick Vevers asked about the consultancy which had 
taken place 3 years ago which looked at workflows. The Chief Operating Officer 
confirmed that the Prism Healthcare work is aligned and is still the foundation for some 
of the work.  

Andy Field asked how the Trust was doing in terms of Ambulance Handovers, 
comparatively. The Chief Executive informed the Committee that the Trust doesn’t 
feature in the report of the worst performers. The Trust does have challenges, however 
the policy here is to take the patient and release the crew. The Chief Executive also 
reported that 9 out of 11 ambulance services were reporting to be at Resource 
Escalation Action Plan level 4, most for a number of weeks. 

Andy Field then questioned the Two Week Rule referrals in Cancer during the first 8 
months of this year compared to 2019 and the increase of 26% in Head and Neck. The 
Chief Operating Officer stated that the level of referral post COVID-19 had seen a 
significant increase - the cancer pathway which normally sits at 1200 patients is now 
currently at 1700 patients; this has impacted a number of specialties. 

The Chief Operating Officer noted that there had been consistent improvements in 
Diagnostics. For DMO1 diagnostic standard significant (6 week wait), currently there are 
circa 7000 patients waiting at any one time. Both MRI and U/S have been a challenge 
through summer months; in U/S the Trust has have had vacancies and sickness, 
compounded by the increase in referrals. Demand for U/S is up by 12% and MRI up by 
16%. There is a recovery plan in place and this is described in the report. However 
although waiting times have improved in Endoscopy there is a significant amount of 
work to be done including a redesign of the processes.  

The Chief Operating Officer acknowledged the booking process in Endoscopy is 
challenged, staffing is challenged, and there is a high DNA rate. Patients need to take 
time off work, to isolate and people are reluctant to take time out of work to attend. The 
Chief Operating Officer reminded the Committee that we have instigated fit testing to 
more accurately target where endoscopy is a required intervention. 

Meyrick Vevers asked whether GP’s are physically seeing people, or are they telephone 
consulting and sending to hospital rather than seeing them themselves. The Medical 
Director replied that there are many more consultations with GP’s than before, however 
more data is required to understand the nature of these consultations; we don’t have 
the breakdown of physical and virtual appointments.  

The paper was noted by the Committee. 

5. Workforce

The Director of Workforce Transformation introduced the paper by saying that there was 
a significant reduction in the number of vacancies, down to 6.7%, with registered 
nursing and midwifery staff at 9.0%. It was noted that the report is not showing all of 
establishments at the moment, and more work is required, for example the new Willow 



Ward areas had yet to be added.  

The demand for nursing agency and bank continues to rise as a result of our increased 
growth in activity and response to Covid-19. The Trust has reviewed the bank rates to 
ensure that they do not have perverse incentives in them as it appears that people hang 
on until the last minute so that they could get an escalated bank rate. We will continue 
the local enhanced rate for substantive staff picking up a bank shift and are seeking to 
harmonise the rates for unsocial shifts for substantive and bank-only staff. We are also 
working with the rostering team on the deployment of staff and better roster practice. 

In terms of the implementation of the new workforce deployment systems project, the 
nursing rotas are being switched to Rotageek and Locums Nest from Allocate and this 
is currently on target. 

Recruitment continues with 67 nurses having been recruited from overseas this year, 
and plans for a further 141 are being put in place. The focus is still on the UK and we 
are expecting to recruit 113 nurses from the UK. However it is still a challenge, so work 
is being done to look at the non-registered workforce for other roles. For the first time 
there is a big recruitment drive on for administrative staff to fill roles, for example in 
Endoscopy, at band 3 and 4, and this will be using the Assessment Centre Approach in 
the same way as was used for nursing. 

Sickness and absence is 3.2%, of which 2.6% is non-Covid-19 sickness. The Trust has 
been seeing stress and anxiety over the summer which is reinforcing concerns over the 
resilience and tiredness of the workforce. 

The Director of Workforce Transformation commented that a new schedule of 
overpayments had been included in the report. There has been significant progress in 
finance and payroll processes when overpayments do happen and a series of controls 
have been put in place so that the Trust is not just reactive. However overpayments are 
still high and there has been a lack of progress with managers in terminating staff on 
ESR when they leave. Nearly half of the overpayments were in one department, and 
controls have now been strengthened in this area.  

Andy Field asked whether the 3% NHS pay award was funded. The Director of Finance 
and Information said we don’t have the complete picture for the next 6 months, however 
in theory the award is fully funded but in practice we will need CIP’s.  

Andy Field then asked in terms of bank pay rates to what extent we are harmonised 
across Surrey Heartlands, to avoid inflationary bidding against each other. The Director 
of Workforce Transformation said that we are now harmonised across Surrey 
Heartlands and have worked with Frimley and Royal Surrey for nursing bank rates. The 
Director of Workforce Transformation reported that Surrey Heartlands had undertaken 
to do a collaborate piece of work to provide a regional approach to pay rates. The 
Director of Finance and Information commented that the use of escalation rates across 
Trusts was very different and this Trust had a lot of late escalations, so it’s not just 
about a baseline, but how you actually apply it.  

Meyrick Vevers asked whether the CAU has a neutral staff impact. The Medical Director 
replied that it was complex as staff had moved from the old AMU as well as an 
allocation of SAU workforce. In addition there had been an additional cost of enhanced 
therapies. Overall it should mean we will not have to staff corridors and other escalation 
areas such as InHealth.  

The Director of Finance and Information commented that a paper was in the process of 
being written for the new Willow Ward (in the old AMU). This was adding significant 
cost, but the team are still working through determining all of the benefits. The paper 



should be ready over the next month or two and will then come to the Committee. 
Meyrick Vevers asked whether part of the extra cost is being driven by the extra 
volumes going through. The Director of Finance and Information confirmed there is a 
10% increase in the emergency activity, an element of which will be funded, however 
we just don’t know to what extent and when that funding will materialise.  

The paper was noted by the Committee. 

SM 

6. Finances

6.1 Operational Metrics 

The Director of Finance and Information introduced the paper and said that at this point 
we have not seen an efficiency led recovery. Operational pressures are driving costs 
through, and there are difficulties in electives not getting to the desired volumes. No one 
metric is showing a consistent improvement. However there are lots of opportunities; 
getting day cases through, being tighter on rotas and rosters and sorting out escalation 
charges. At the moment we are being asked to do too much emergency and not being 
able to get through enough of the day cases. 

The Chief Executive questioned the theatre utilisation metric - the figures clearly show 
the need for improvement and we do have an approach and some support to help with 
this. This reduced metric would help to explain the recent Single Tender Waiver that 
was done to secure some additional consultancy support. 

The paper was noted by the Committee. 

6.2 Finance Report 

The Director of Finance and Information said that elective activity levels are really 
important to getting waiting lists down and the government is asking us to do more. If 
we look at electives, currently inpatients are doing well at around 100% and day cases 
are running at 75-80% levels, mainly due to problems with theatres and endoscopy. 
Endoscopy is a really large part of our elective services in terms of volume and how it 
links to pathways, hence to recover our activity we have to get Endoscopy up. The 
booking system is a problem and the level of cancellations is too high. Theatres are 
different; IPC is still a problem, and we’re still struggling to get lists operating to levels 
we’ve been challenged to achieve. The Trust needs to have some high volume low 
complexity procedures through. It’s a complex situation, and we are benchmarking with 
other 5 other Trusts across the region and hoping to benefit from shared learning.  

The Medical Director commented there is no doubt room for improvement and agreed 
there are challenges, which we can’t underestimate. He noted that there are some 
cultural aspects, some staff believe that putting 30% more through theatres is unsafe. 
So the fact we are working with Four Eyes is really good as it sets out what the normal 
expectation of a theatre is. We are lined up on quality, and the infrastructure in Ashford 
is almost there, but it is important that we work with the teams to get them there. That 
Ashford is the ideal centre for a big elective hub is being recognised, and a great asset 
for Surrey Heartlands. 

The Director of Finance and Information commented on the strategic challenge; it would 
mean longer hours, six days per week and we don’t have the throughput or internal 
efficiencies to justify putting everyone’s work through Ashford yet. Hence it is even more 
important that we tackle these issues now. Meyrick Vevers asked are we better with the 
extra capacity than we would be otherwise be. The Director of Finance and Information, 
replied that Ashford is still struggling to get to levels it was as before, there is an 
opportunity but it needs to be fully optimised.  



The Director of Finance and Information explained that the Trust had got through Q1 
unscathed due to the Elective Recovery Fund (ERF) and the Covid-19 funding. 
However Q2 would use all the money saved from Q1, and at this point it looks like 
another £1.3m extra funding is needed; this is extra funding over what we are entitled 
to. For Q2 the ERF baseline was reset and we have earned minimal amounts from that 
in Q2 as there has been an offset impact from day cases which are underperforming 
and outpatients and inpatients which are over performing. That coupled with the fact we 
have moved from a system which was putting too much money in through the ERF to 
one that is now hardly putting any in. The ERF is currently being reviewed nationally for 
H2 and it’s going to work on clock start and stops which the Director of Finance and 
Information explained. If we don’t get through our high volume specialities, such as 
dermatology and ophthalmology, we will have problems.  

The Director of Finance and Information went on to say that the increased emergency 
costs and ERF under recovery is potentially going to be £1m per month going forward 
and he was flagging the financial consequence of the revised system to NHSI.  

The budgets for the second half of the year have not been announced but are likely to 
be much tighter, and more challenging, so it is imperative that electives are sorted out. 
The Medical Director asked how the Trust was doing compared to others. The Director 
of Finance and Information explained that all local acute trusts are struggling, but Royal 
Surrey less so. Trusts which are really doing really well have sorted out the electives 
side and this is the differentiator. 

Meyrick Vevers said that he was struggling to make sense of the financial position and it 
was difficult to see where the Trust will be in six months. The Director of Finance and 
Information commented that elective activity has to increase, as emergency activity is 
only being funded to somewhere near cost. Staffing costs are an issue, as are 
escalation rates and rota management. These all need to be sorted to get back to our 
historic financial strength. He commented that financial control is still reactionary at this 
point. NHSE/I want Trusts to plan 2022/23 properly, which will be immensely helpful to 
understand costs as we entered the pandemic at £360m and are exiting at £400m. That 
would be difficult to sustain.  

Meyrick Vevers acknowledged there is a great deal on the plate and we need to be 
conscious of that. Andy Field, commented that it’s a really complex situation and we 
don’t know what the region or NHS centrally are going to do. We have an elective task 
to do, but don’t know about funding, and we have emergency care pressures. The view 
to Board is that we will come under significant financial pressure next year and probably 
in H2 to make efficiencies. These efficiencies are very difficult to see given the 
operational pressures. 

The Director of Finance and Information commented that capital spend is behind plan, 
mostly due to Surrey Safe Care (SCC). The Trust had asked for £2m extra in PDC 
funding to cover extra costs anticipated for the SCC delay. Although there is still a lot of 
work to do the Trust remains confident that it will come back on track.  

In relation to cash, an ERF payment of £5.9m has now been received and there is 
£1.5m still to come. 

The report was noted by the Committee. 

7. Financial Planning for H2 2021/22

The Director of Finance and Information commented that the guidance for H2 was still 
awaited, but it was likely that plans would require submission in November 2021. 



8. Estates

8.1 Estates Strategy Group

The Director of Strategy and Sustainability mentioned that there had been no Estates 
Strategy Group meeting in August, with the next meeting scheduled for the end of 
October. 

The Director of Strategy and Sustainability said that in terms of strategy we are still 
progressing to establish the right approach for the Abbey Wing redevelopment as well 
as the ED. For the Abbey Wing we are looking at some other approaches and there is a 
meeting with the divisional team next week. 

The teams have started the process of working on the capital plan for next year. 

8.2 Internal Audit Report – Medical Devices Management 

The Director of Strategy and Sustainability said that the team had welcomed the audit, 
but that it was concerning that limited assurance was given around the effectiveness of 
controls. Moderate assurance was given around design. 

The Director of Strategy and Sustainability updated the Committee on  progress since 
the report had been issued: 

- the new Associate Director of Estates Operational Services had been a positive 
addition to the team, leading implementation of many of the changes; 

- the audit reviewed the infrastructure for Medical Devices on the computer aided 
system currently being specified which will be online by March 2022 (the reason 
for a number of the recommendation implementation dates being March 2022); 

- the Trust has reinstated training on the existing system, being run by different 
departments, ITU, theatres which will be overseen by estates; 

- the Medical Devices Policy has been reviewed and ratified and various 
improvements have been made to the governance of the process, for example 
reporting incidents Datix; 

- the Medical Devices Group will be reinstated; 
- the Trust will have all parts of the organisation on one database and it will be 

overseen by estates; 
- we are implementing an equipment replacement programme, and a training 

record system will be pulled together; 
- the Medical Devices Group will pull in all parts of the organisation which have a 

responsibility for this, ensuring all pieces of kit are managed through this system; 
and 

- the Governance for this was previously the Risk Scrutiny Committee, would 
likely now go through the Estates Strategy Group, and then up to this 
Committee. 

Andy Field commented that it was good we had identified what needs to be done, and 
asked what constitutes Medical Equipment. The Director of Strategy and Sustainability 
replied that we are talking about every type of medical device, however it does not 
include imaging equipment which is covered by the Philips MES contract. Andy Field 
asked whether everything had radio frequency identification. The Director of Strategy 
and Sustainability that it was not in place at the moment. 

Andy Field then asked how this was affecting patient safety and if there was a quality 
risk. The Director of Strategy and Sustainability confirmed that there were no risks from 
clinical areas at the moment, and questioned whether the risk should be on the Estates 



Risk Register. He noted that the problems lie in how to use the equipment. The Chief 
Executive asked whether the reason we are in this place was due to a lack of ownership 
or was this a quality or an estates issue. It was noted that this should be articulated as a 
Quality and Safety Risk and requires a BAF. The Director of Finance and Information 
was concerned about the lack of correct data on the system and stressed that it is a 
partnership and all parties have to own it. 

The Medical Director commented it was a good report and that clearly there was work 
that needed to be done and asked where this should sit. The Director of Finance and 
Information gave the opinion that the Quality of Care Committee had to own it and 
noted that the Medical Equipment Group had not met in 18 months. The Director of 
Strategy and Sustainability commented that the Medical Devices Group needed to be 
reinstated, and the next step is conversations with the Executives to get the ownership 
of this right. The Chief Executive said that the Associate Director of Corporate Affairs 
and Governance could help with Governance and would be able to link the Committees. 

Meyrick Vevers, commented that it was commendable that this area has been put 
forward to be looked at. It has the right level of focus, and it was a difficult problem 
being operations but non-medical, but with medical implications. He acknowledged 
there are no quick fixes. 

The report was noted and approved by the Committee. 

8.3 Net Zero NHS and Green Sustainability 

The Director of Strategy and Sustainability asked whether the Committee felt that this 
was the correct Committee for this topic. Meyrick Vevers felt that it this was as it had 
both a financial and estates impact, however he noted that hospitals are historically non 
green and a very difficult space to make green. Andy Field agreed this Committee was 
correct and acknowledged that the Trust would need to tackle some big issues as well 
as the smaller ones. 

The Chief Executive asked whether the Trust should do an event and have a team 
discussion as there is a lot of interest and it would help raise the profile. The Director of 
Strategy and Sustainability pointed out that there is a national campaign ahead of 
COP26 which the Trust had already signed up for.  

Meyrick Vevers pointed out that fundamentally the Trust’s energy use is driven by a 
woefully old infrastructure, and there are horrendous conflicts, for example heating and 
cooling in the same place, and that none of the issues can be resolved easily. This 
would need to be flagged to the Board. 

9. Strategic Objective: Modern Healthcare BAF Risks

The paper was noted by the Committee 

10. Items for Information or Approval

10.1 Schedule of Business 

The paper was noted by the Committee 

10.2 Tender Waivers   

The paper was noted by the Committee and the waiver approved. 

10.3 Scheme of Delegation – Capital Project Variations 



The Director of Operational Finance commented that, following discussions at an Audit 
& Risk Committee meeting, a proposal had been made to add commentary regarding 
variations to capital projects to the Scheme of Delegation. The paper had some 
proposed wording and authority levels and the Committee were asked for comments. 

Andy Field asked whether this change would have picked up the overspend on the 
CAU/PAU, and felt that significant changes should still come up to the Committee. The 
Director of Finance and Information agreed that it would have picked it up, but 
questioned whether percentages was the right way to go as you would end up with 
small variations coming up to Committee. Meyrick Vevers suggested perhaps a 
combination of a % and a £ amount.  

It was agreed that this discussion would be taken off line by Meyrick Vevers and the 
Director of Finance and Information for agreement. 

SM/
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10.4  BSPS Tender Awards  

The Committee noted the paper and approved the two tender awards. 

11. Key points to take to Trust Board

The key points to take to the Trust Board are as follows: 

 financial consequence of the change to the ERF system; 
 Net Zero NHS and Green Sustainability; and 
 Consultant Job Planning. 

12. Any Other Business

Consultant Job Planning 

The Medical Director asked to update the Committee on Consultant Job planning. He 
explained that consultants had three arms to their roles: clinical aspects, educational 
and managerial, all in different places. The Trust is looking at annualising contracts and 
then rostering them, which allows us to determine what activity we want consultants to 
do. For example the Trust is currently working with ED consultants to sort out job 
planning and trying to match clinical activity to the time when patients actually arrive. 
We are going to put forward an offer, with enhanced rates at certain places and will split 
out the education aspect. It is considered a very fair offer and in line with what 
neighbouring Trusts are doing, however the Trust needs to work out what happens if it 
is not agreed 

The Medical Director commented that one problem we may have is that other 
consultants look for the enhanced rate of pay for out of hours work. However, the 
benefit is separating the education piece and the annualisation of contracts which 
should be better financially and it is important to demonstrate value for pay.  

Meyrick Vevers said this was no small matter and should be discussed by the Board. 
The Medical Director agreed and said that it will be discussed at this Committee and 
also at the People Committee when it was ready. It was looking for fairness and equity 
across the organisation and also value for tax payers money. 

New Hospitals Programme 

The Director of Strategy and Sustainability apologised that this item had not made the 
agenda. The Trust has submitted a couple of expressions of interest to the New 



Hospitals Programme, however our expectation of success is low. The two proposals 
are: 

 full redevelopment of the St. Peter’s Hospital Site; and 
 a new Hospital at Woking to consolidate a number of services the Trust wants to 

move to the community. 

The Trust expects to hear back later in the year. Meyrick Vevers asked if that if anything 
was approved that the Committee get a chance to be involved. 

Energy Exposure 

The Chief Executive asked whether we were exposed to the energy price rises and 
whether we could do an exercise to calculate our exposure. 

SM/
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13. Date and Time of Next Meeting
Thursday 21st October at 08.30 



MODERN HEALTHCARE COMMITTEE  

MEETING MINUTES 
21ST OCTOBER 2021 

PRESENT: David Fluck Medical Director 
Chris Kane Non-Executive Director 
Simon Marshall Director of Finance and Information 
Tom Smerdon Director of Strategy and Sustainability 
James Thomas 2) Chief Operating Officer 
Meyrick Vevers Non-Executive Director (Committee Chair) 
Marcine Waterman Non-Executive Director 

IN ATTENDANCE: Paul Doyle Director of Operational Finance 
Andy Field Chairman 
Sal Maughan Associate Director of Corporate Affairs 

and Governance 
Louise McKenzie Director of Workforce Transformation 

APOLOGIES: Suzanne Rankin Chief Executive 

SECRETARY: Nicky Ghahrai Associate Director of Financial 
Management 

1. Introductions and Apologies for Absence

Apologies for absence were as noted above. Meyrick Vevers welcomed everyone to the 
meeting and stated that the meeting was quorate. Chris Kane was introduced as the 
new Non-Executive Director on the Committee. 

2. Minutes of meetings

The minutes of the meeting held on 23rd September 2021 were reviewed and agreed.  
Marcine Waterman asked for an update on the UTC move which was mentioned on 
Page 3 and it was agreed that this would be covered later in the meeting.

3. Matters Arising – Actions List

Marcine Waterman noted that no discussion had taken place on item 1, BAF RIsks as 
yet. The Director of Finance and Information said that he believed there were three 
items outstanding, including the item 1 discussion.  

The Director of Finance and Information said that item 2 relating to PAU costs would be 
picked up outside the meeting, and for item 3 the Business Case was still in discussion 
with the Executives. With regard to item 5, he confirmed that the Trust was not exposed 
to risk in the current year, he was unsure when the forward purchase arrangements 
ended but would check this. He did anticipate price rises for both gas and electricity in 
the following financial year however. 

There were no other matters arising. 

4. Operational Performance

The Chief Operating Officer introduced the Performance Report by saying that the plans 
to increase elective activity had been challenged by annual leave in August and 
September. Outpatient activity had increased in September, and insourcing work was 



up, although the theatre affected by the fire was still out of use. Endoscopy was 
affecting the day case rate. He confirmed that the correct patients were being targeted, 
and that P2 was under control, there were only 2 long wait patients (>90 days) and 
these were due to patient choice. The >78 week waits were also in hand, while the >52 
week waits had grown a bit over the summer. The Trust was still one of the better 
providers and had been asked to help other organisations. 

Meyrick Vevers asked what the position was with diagnostics, and the Chief Operating 
Officer responded that in the waiting figures, most were awaiting surgery, but a very 
small number were awaiting Outpatient appointments. Andy Field said that he noted the 
MRI challenges, and were there remedies as the contract had not been met. The Chief 
Operating Officer confirmed that these were being discussed and agency staff were 
being brought in.  

Andy Field said that in the Chairs Forum, he had understood the impact of annual leave 
on activity levels, but that SASH were reported to be doing very well on their elective 
recovery. The Chief Operating Officer said that he had not heard that, but they were not 
better on waiting times. They did have the same Endoscopy issues but this Trust had 
more challenges, such as the theatre fire.   

Andy Field said that he believed the message he took from the report was to stop 
outsourcing, if the organisation was not being reimbursed. The Director of Finance and 
Information said that the messages from Operations and Finance nationally were 
conflicting, and the Medical Director agreed with this. Meyrick Vevers said that 
Operations were not restrained at present, so they did go to external providers. The 
Director of Finance and Information said that there had been discussions about pay 
rates for insourcing.  

The Chief Operating Officer said that a new method of counting activity was coming into 
place. This would be a ‘clock stop’ methodology, and the Trust performance will 
probably be better using this new measure. A range of activities will come off the 
waiting list. RTT clock stops in September would have been 92% against an 89% 
target. 

The Director of Finance and Information said that financially Endoscopy will not be 
material in H2. The Chief Operating Officer said that there had been rises in activity, 
although the number of patients over 6 weeks has come down and this was shown in 
the table on page 8. Overdue follow ups and patients waiting >6 weeks will be targeted. 

Marcine Waterman said that one of the recommendations for the SPC charts was as 
outpatient >18 week waits went from 1300 to 1700, comments should be added where 
outside the lines. She added that her assurance was limited about Endoscopy.   

The Chief Operating Officer said that October was looking better with actions taken 
included insourcing in five specialties every weekend. Outsourcing was not major as the 
independent sector had been hit by the lack of anaesthetist availability, so they needed 
to service their own backlogs and were therefore unable to help NHS organisations.   

Andy Field asked if fellow providers were articulating spend to the ICS and then 
upwards to NHSI. The Director of Finance and Information said that he was meeting 
with the Chief Executives and Finance Directors to agree that the current situation was 
untenable. NHS Providers believe that there will only be the same money if targets are 
delivered. The Director of Finance and Information said that the purpose is to make the 
money flow – but it was impossible to work out if organisations will get paid, as it is also 
dependent on other providers in a system. The Director of Finance and Information 
added that some organisations will protect their finances more than others. Marcine 
Waterman observed that money would not solve the issue, as it was about capacity.   



The Chief Operating Officer highlighted that on page 17 daily attendances in ED were 
up to 350. Meyrick Vevers noted that this was back to 110% of pre-Covid performance.  
The Chief Operating Officer said that page 18 showed the Length of Stay was 
increasing >7 days and >21 days. There were system challenges for ED performance, 
but the actions regarding CAU have helped the Trust compared to peers and with 
national averages. 

The Medical Director said that the graphs showed that daily admissions were up, and 
was unsure if that was due to more sick people or a higher conversion rate. The 
situation was still tricky and he thought that the UTC could probably still improve.  
Meyrick Vevers asked if Royal Surrey was sending urgent patients to us, and the Chief 
Operating Officer responded that on occasion the Trust would work with them to take 3-
5 ambulances on occasion. Meyrick Vevers said that he thought it would drag down this 
Trust’s performance, but the Medical Director said that the numbers were very small.   

Marcine Waterman asked if since Prism had worked with the Trust, had the 
performance improved, or had the number of patients significantly increased since then.   
The Chief Operating Officer said that Prism had finished in March 2020, and since then 
flows had improved and the investments made have given resilience, rather than 
improved performance. The Director of Finance and Information added that it could be 
converted into improvement, but the volume has challenged this.  

The Medical Director said that CAU and the clinical teams had not yet completed the 
changes to the ways of working yet and therefore further improvements in conversion 
rates and LOS are anticipated. In addition the UTC has not moved to the new build as 
yet and the introduction of a navigation pathway, rather than triage, should direct 
increased flow to the AECU and CAU directly and allow more effective utilisation of the 
skills of the ENP. The timeframe of approximately six weeks to move may be tight, but it 
will be positioned next to ambulatory care. ENP’s also need to be recruited, but the 
Director of Strategy and Sustainability said that the co-location of the departments will 
enable transformational change. Marcine Waterman said that she had been in AECU 
and noted that patients start off in A&E, so they are still waiting. The Medical Director 
said that the change was around tests, but realised that patients were still waiting.    

The Chief Operating Officer noted that in Endoscopy, the numbers were improving but 
significant challenges remained which included workforce and bookings. A new 
manager had been taken on, and in their first two weeks had highlighted a number of 
issues. Capacity was not an issue, but bookings were not fast enough and the unit was 
under-utilised. In the last couple of weeks, there has been more granularity with the 
numbers of patients booked per hour now being scrutinised. There are also revised 
plans in place and new people are being trained. Nurses are also booking and triaging 
patients now, so there is more solidarity and transparency in the department with team 
working in place, however the number of patients waiting will increase next month.  
Meyrick Vevers said that effectively there was under-utilised capacity so it had been the 
correct decision to offload one of the mobile units. He was keen to understand the 
challenges around counting things and making more appointments, but also wanted 
assurance that the issue is confined to this area. 

Andy Field said that he had discussed this with the Chief Executive and the whole area 
needed to be looked at due to lower banded staff involved in bookings; he thought that 
possibly higher bandings would improve the situation and lead to less turnover. The 
Chief Operating Officer said that around 800 people were involved in booking patients 
across the Trust, as each clinical office can book; however the issue is with new 
bookings. An electronic system had been implemented but the GP’s did not use it.  
Surrey Safe Care will solve some of the issues with various bolt-ons. The structure of 
the organisation has changed, and the reason that Endoscopy and OPD were in a new 



division was that the management bandwidth had previously been too low. The ADO in 
the new division was still sorting out staff. Meyrick Vevers asked if internal audit had 
looked at the booking processes, and Marcine Waterman confirmed that they had not, 
but had looked at A&E. Andy Field said that it would be useful if the Chief Operating 
Officer could come back to the Committee or Board, and then Council of Governors, 
with a paper on the appointments booking challenges, detailing the plans and the 
investment needed. The Chief Operating Officer said that he would like to engage 
external help in this, rather than audit, but he would provide a level of assurance as 
requested for the Board, and that the plan was correct.  

Chris Kane said that he supported the use of an external organisation for this purpose 
and thought it would be useful to perhaps look at another sector – in particularly the 
human aspects and what was ‘best in class’. The Director of Finance and Information 
said that the service relied on people, and that Surrey Safe Care would underpin this 
work, as it would take half of these processes away from people. The Medical Director 
asked where the organisation would go externally? The Chief Operating Officer said 
that if a booking was simple, systems worked well e.g. Swiftqueue for vaccines and 
phlebotomy, however Endoscopy was much harder. Chris Kane said he thought it 
would be necessary to understand the roadmap first and then see what the 
opportunities were. The Director of Finance and Information said that use of Zesty 
would come out of Surrey Safe Care. The Chief Operating Officer observed that the IT 
technology is missing at present. Chris Kane said that there was an inertia to change, 
but the last 18 months had driven change not previously considered. The Medical 
Director said that it had been clearly recognised, during the pandemic, that British 
Airways staff had superb customer service skills and were excellent in the patient 
setting and this highlighted the opportunity that recruiting from a broader range of 
industries, to the NHS, gave. Chris Kane said that organisations like BA and banking 
were going to need to lose people. Meyrick Vevers said that there were continual 
issues, and summarised by saying that the quality of human interaction was 
fundamental in the absence of new systems.   

The paper was noted by the Committee. 

JT 

5. Workforce

The Director of Workforce Transformation introduced the paper by saying that the 
number of staff in post had increased by 20% in the last two years; that included a 
reduction in the vacancy factor and new starters. There is still heavy reliance on bank 
and agency staff. Marcine Waterman said that since there had been a recent review of 
WTE and establishments, she did not understand the continued use of bank and 
agency staff. The Director of Finance and Information said that a large increase in bed 
numbers has required recruitment, and the Walton proposal, which increases beds by 
19, would again be a catch up. Marcine Waterman asked why the baseline had not 
increased, and the Director of Finance and Information said that Willow Ward, A&E and 
Walton were still moving parts.  

Chris Kane observed that the overall vacancy rate was 8.4% and asked how this 
compared with other organisations. The Director of Workforce Transformation said that 
the vacancy target was 10% but the establishment was constantly changing. The 
Director of Finance and Information added that the capital investment had been high, 
leading to increased staffing requirements. Chris Kane asked what were the reasons 
that people worked at the Trust rather than other organisations, to which the Director of 
Workforce Transformation responded that a lot of work had been done on being the 
employer of choice, although it may be impacted by the community, so was looking at 
the whole system. Andy Field commented that the Wellbeing centre opening in early 
November was definitely a positive, as was the food offering. 



The Director of Workforce Transformation said that there was an impact from stability in 
the workforce on finances today. Workforce transformation was using technology to 
improve, such as the Rotageek and Locums Nest for rostering. She was confident that 
testing would be successful, but it was ongoing. Sickness absence was good, and there 
had been a slight increase in flu vaccine uptake – the target was 85%. Recruitment was 
taking place with indeed.com for HCAs and work undertaken with Surrey Heartlands 
CCG on the cost of living. A new recruitment process was being trialled with the 
Diagnostics, Therapies and Cancer division to improve quality. 

Marcine Waterman asked if last minute bookings were being paid at higher rates. The 
Director of Workforce Transformation said that there will possibly be new bank rates 
from November 2021, and there will then only be one mechanism to escalate. There 
was a historic cultural reliance on bank and agency staff. The Medical Director said that 
he believed it related to the expectations of staff, that there may be a perception that 
staffing levels are low, but there is a tolerance built in. With regard to the Medical 
workforce, maternity leave was currently high and the organisation needed to aim to 
appoint above the establishment, particularly for junior doctors, as not all gaps have 
been filled. The Director of Finance and Information said that there were rota issues, 
also establishment and recruitment needed to be aligned with workforce systems. The 
Director of Strategy and Sustainability said that he thought that admin resources had 
increased hugely.  

Marcine Waterman said that she remained concerned about overpayments, to which 
the Director of Workforce Transformation responded that she was going to provide an 
update to the People Committee in November, but there was a catch up in progress and 
the rate was improving going forward.  

Andy Field asked if the amber had now changed on the recruitment chart on page 6, 
and the Director of Workforce Transformation confirmed that was correct.   

The paper was noted by the Committee. 

6. Finances

6.1 Operational Metrics 

The Director of Finance and Information introduced the paper and highlighted the use of 
agency throughout the period which was due to new wards opening. There was a 
financial impact of over £1m in September, excluding the backpay element of the pay 
award. There was not a large movement in the operational metrics.  

Marcine Waterman asked why DNA’s were increasing, as well as cancellations on the 
day, and what was being done about these. The Director of Finance and Information 
said that these are patient driven (some may be due to late booking). Meyrick Vevers 
said that it may be that there was an error, but as these are not logged, it was 
impossible to know. 

The paper was noted by the Committee. 

6.2 Finance Report 

The Director of Finance and Information said that with regard to the H1 framework there 
had been negotiation with the commissioners to agree the £1.3m needed for the 
organisation to achieve a balanced position, funded through the system reserves. In 
September, there were pay pressures and the Q1 elective recovery fund unwound, 
although the annual leave accrual was still in place (as per NHSI instructions); only 



£700k of income was earned from the Elective Recovery Fund in Q2.  

Andy Field asked what the justification for the £1.3m additional income was. The 
Director of Finance and Information responded that it had been agreed with the CCG 
Director of Finance and the rationale was the activity levels, which had increased by 10-
12% for emergency work and for which no additional national funding was available. 
The system was happy in terms of the revenue position; there was a small risk on the 
Elective Recovery Fund as most has been paid.  

Capital was behind plan due to Surrey Safe Care, for which there had been more 
revenue spend and less capital, and a £2m overspend was expected. This project will 
be capitalised from now onwards.   

The report was noted by the Committee. 

6.3 Capital Report 

The Director of Finance and Information said that there had been around £0.9m 
additional funding for spend on accelerator scheme equipment, £0.4m for Community 
Diagnostics and £0.8m for PACS. The main risk was around the Surrey Safe Care 
project, which was expected to overspend by around £2m, but a bid had been 
submitted for digital funding which was partially approved, although there were further 
hoops to jump through. Andy Field asked if liquidated damages were included. The 
Director of Finance and Information confirmed that there was some included, there was 
an over-commitment of £0.2m but it was hoped to manage within this. 

Marcine Waterman asked if an insurance claim was being pursued in respect of the 
Ashford theatres fire, and the Director of Finance and Information confirmed that there 
was, whilst the Director of Operational Finance added that any insurance monies would 
likely be treated as revenue. Marcine Waterman also asked about Ashford Catering, to 
which the Director of Strategy and Sustainability replied that an interrim solution was 
going to be put in.   

Marcine Waterman also enquired about the prioritisation for next year’s programme.  
The Director of Finance and Information said that the solutions to maternity and the 
front entrance were stuck at present. The schemes need to go to the systems and A&E 
and Maternity will be priorities. Meyrick Vevers asked if a decision regarding maternity 
provision was close, and the Director of Strategy and Sustainability replied that it was 
not. The Medical Director said that the plan should have a system strategy; levels of 
activity need to be considered, but there is duplication across the patch. 

The report was noted by the Committee. 

7. Financial Planning for H2 2021/22

7.1 H2 Planning Update 

The Director of Finance and Information commented that no information had been 
received on the position beyond March 2022. The NHS has asked organisations to 
swallow all cost pressures and offset these by savings.  

The Elective Recovery Fund is dependent on the new system, so counting clock stops, 
depending on yellow forms from patients, and consultants ticking boxes. The data cut 
will be taken 13 days after month end, and there is no financial mechanism to convert 
clock stops to money, which is also dependent on the system achieving. The table 
showed £0.5m of ERF funds built in for H2, but while it was thought that it was around 
89% when the paper was prepared, it was actually 98% for September. The Chief 



Operating Officer said that he had expected this. The Director of Finance and 
Information said that it was the least auditable part of the system, and he would be 
discussing this with the other Finance Directors later in the week. It was the biggest 
variable, as there was £7.5m missing; and the level of savings was not near £4.5m. 
Added together with cost pressures, there could be a possible c£15m deficit in H2. 
Other Trusts were facing similar challenges but this Trust has expanded A&E with no 
associated revenue, and the elective work would also contribute to a larger deficit. 

The Medical Director asked what was the range, and the Director of Finance and 
Information responded that he did not know. He had tried to convert 98% to a monetary 
figure, and thought it may possibly be around £1.5m for one month, but it was a large 
number. As there is only one month for planning, he did not know how to weight it at 
present. The Chief Operating Officer said he would validate and accelerate the activity 
numbers. There were 13,000 overdue follow ups and there was no incentive to see 
those. With regard to Elective Recovery Funding, there were lots of clock stops so that 
could divert activity from those patients who need to be seen. The Director of Finance 
and Information said that the clinical benefits of investment included faster turnaround, 
work was being done on rota systems and bank rates to reduce temporary staffing 
spend; if the organisation was paying for capacity, it had to use it. An Executive 
discussion would be held on that.   

The Director of Finance and Information said that targets for finance, elective and A&E 
cannot all be missed – only one of these can generally be missed. Meyrick Vevers said 
that he was sighted on the challenges and was mindful of trying to achieve all of them, 
but he could not see how it could be done, and was trying to balance patient needs in 
this context. The Medical Director said that it was necessary to focus on things that 
could make a difference.   

The Director of Finance and Information said that the submission of plans was due on 
the day of the next Modern Healthcare Committee, so a Friday call would be helpful.  
Andy Field said that this should be scheduled as soon as possible, maybe on two 
Fridays – 5th and 12th November were suggested. 

The paper was noted by the Committee. 

SM 

8. Estates – no items

9. Strategic Objective: Modern Healthcare BAF Risks

Andy Field commented that risk number 2.1, an inability to live within the new financial 
framework envelopes, had gone up. The Director of Finance and Information asked if 
further clarification was required or if it should be put up now. The Committee agreed 
that it should be 20 and red in H2.  

The Director of Strategy and Sustainability added that the 18 week risk needed to 
reflect the diagnostic situation in 2.3, and clock stops. Marcine Waterman said that 
efficiency improvement, 2.4, also needed to be moved on.   

The paper was noted by the Committee

SM 

10. Items for Information or Approval

10.1 Schedule of Business 

The paper was noted by the Committee 

10.2 Tender Waivers   



Marcine Waterman also queried why the tender waiver for Four Eyes was a category F 
(which is continuation). The Director of Finance and Information said that with regard to 
Four Eyes Insight, there was continuity with the Surrey system so the bid is part of the 
regional plan. The Chief Operating Officer wanted Endoscopy and follow-up work for 
Theatres, but was struggling to find anyone to do tenders due to capacity issues, and 
only Four Eyes were qualified to do that. Marcine Waterman said that it was not Trust 
continuity, and the Director of Finance and Information said that the capacity was not 
there, and the Chief Operating Officer needs some input.  

Meyrick Vevers said that if the organisation was in financial difficulty, it would need to 
ensure value for money as it was incremental spend. The Medical Director said that the 
benefit needed to be bagged. The Chief Operating Officer said that he had been very 
impressed with Four Eyes and was looking to engage them for the next piece of work. 
Chris Kane suggested that perhaps a hybrid price proposal with discount would be best, 
and it could then be said that a form of procurement had been done. Andy Field said 
that with anything over 67% consultancy companies made money.   

With regard to the Medaphor waiver, £73k had been received from Health Education 
England funds for AI supported ultrasound, but no-one met the spec. It was not our 
funding, but the organisation was now on multi sites nationally. 

10.3 National Cost Collection 2020/21 & SLR Update 

The paper was noted by the Committee. 

10.4  Scheme of Delegation – Capital Project Variations  

The paper was not considered by the Committee due to time constraints and so would 
be carried over to the November meeting. 

11. Key points to take to Trust Board

The key points to take to the Trust Board are as follows: 
 noting that the Trust had met its H1 NHSI control total; 
 financial consequence of the change to the ERF system; and 
 financial delivery risk in H2. 

12. Any Other Business

Marcine Waterman asked when the dates for next year’s Modern HealthCare 
Committee meetings would be sent out. The Associate Director of Corporate Affairs and 
Governance confirmed that this would be done in the current week. 

Sal
M 

13. Date and Time of Next Meeting
Thursday 25st November at 08.30 via Microsoft Teams 


